
I’m writing this document as a sort of a running list of terms that I find that I have to keep telling 
people over and over. The format will be that of dictionary entries, and while some of he entries 
will be extremely short as in a dictionary, a few may lengthen to be akin to articles in their own 
right. If anything gets too detailed, I’ll probably pull it and make it into an essay of its own.


Freedom - this is one of those words that is incredibly misunderstood by those on one side of 
the sovereignty/freedom debate. The incorrect definition of freedom that they espouse is that 
freedom requires that actions be determined by nothing. However, freedom is simply when an 
individual is not subverted to that which is inimical to himself. Concerning the will, if you’re 
doing what you want to do, you’re free, regardless of what causes you to want to do what you 
do. If you are doing that which you do not want to do, you are enslaved, again, regardless of 
what is or isn’t causing your desires. If you help an old lady across the street because your 
heart is filled with love, and that’s what you want to do, you do it freely. You have no recourse 
to saying that you were controlled by the love in your heart to help her, and therefore it is not 
you who is helping her, but the love in your heart is, therefore you are not responsible for 
helping her, but that you are merely a puppet of love. Likewise, if you make a decision because 
the sovereign God inspires you to do so, if you are doing what you want to do, then you are 
doing it freely. Again, freedom does not require alack of an input. In fact, if you make decisions 
because you are controlled by nothing (effectively raw chance), you are in fact making 
decisions because you are controlled by chaos, which is evil. Hopefully, if one is controlled by 
nothing, not empathy, not love, not civility, not rationality, but nothing at all, acting purely as a 
creature of chaos, one will find the experience unpleasant and see that their will is being 
controlled by something it doesn’t want (see themselves as enslaved), and do something about 
that and freely subject themselves to the love and peace in their hearts. That’s what the bible 
means by freedom. When you are serving evil and chaos, you’re enslaved, assuming that no 
human would want to be so controlled, but when one is serving God, who is love, peace, 
wisdom, life, and being, they are free, assuming any rational creature would want to be 
influenced by such things. Finally, again, freedom does not mean, ‘controlled by nothing,’ as 
that is just another way of saying, ‘controlled by chaos/evil.’ Freedom means being influenced 
by what one wants to be influenced by.


Good (and Evil) - shockingly, this is one area that is virtually unknown in the 21st century. The 
common understanding is that good is whatever pleases the speaker, and evil is whatever 
displeases the speaker. This enables relativists to state that there really is no objective good or 
evil, as every speaker has his own preferences. Theists normally get around this by stating that 
‘good’ is whatever pleases God. This theistic answer is not incorrect, but it actually relies on a 
derivative meaning of the word provided by human experience and usage of the word. Now my 
understanding of this concept is definitely related to the various Hebrew and Greek terms 
rendered as good and evil in translation, but my thought and study has lead me to a definition 
that is not incompatible with these definitions, but is a more singular description of what all 
these words are getting at. For me, good is when all elements of a system behave with regard 
to all other elements in a system. In short, ‘good’ and ‘harmony’ are synonyms. Likewise, evil is 
when elements of a system do not behave with regard to other elements of a system. Therefore, 
the best synonyms for ‘evil’ are ‘chaos’ or ‘discord’. Generally the dictionaries of the Greek and 
Hebrew terms do in fact state the above definition of that which pleases or displeases the 
speaker, but they usually identify this as a derivative definition of common experience. Further, 
though, they normally state that these words ultimately boil down to lawfulness or lawlessness. 
This can be confusing, though, as most readers understand lawfulness and lawlessness to be 
compliance with imperfect lawgivers. Lawfulness is not exactly synonymous with goodness in 
most people’s minds. When the lawgiver is perfect, though, and the law is to love God and 
man, lawfulness takes on a character more similar to what many experience as goodness. 
Even here, though, since most people don’t know what love is anymore, the definition of 
lawfulness to God’s law of love can be confusing. I’ve found my definition successfully jars 



people out of modern confused and derivative categories. It also helps people escape 
relativism without specifically relying on introducing the concept of God. A consequence of my 
definition is that good or evil can be applied to non-living things. In the closed system of an 
atom, all of the particles in the system, the protons, neutrons, and electrons, are good. They 
behave perfectly in accordance with the laws of their interaction. Electrons don’t just randomly 
decide to spin off into space or slam into the nucleous here and there because they aren’t in 
the mood to behave lawfully or in accordance with their intention. Therefore, we can state that 
the atom is a good system composed of good elements. One can then observe that a good 
system is a system that functions. It fulfils its purpose. Our universe, contrarily, is headed for 
oblivion no matter which cosmological system one believes in. Ultimately it’s going to stop 
functioning. Therefore, one could say that our universe is evil. This fits with the biblical 
terminology of our world being evil, not only in that it does not behave in accordance with 
God’s will, but it is just flat out headed for a breakdown. Concerning humans, then, we can see 
clearly that we are evil in that as beings of finite knowledge, ungoverned by absolute 
knowledge, we collide with each other’s plans simply due to lack of knowledge quite 
commonly, even when our intentions are at their best, which they very commonly are not. From 
this perspective it can be easier to grasp the idea that we are evil simply by nature of our 
current existence, and not be forced to think of ourselves as evil solely by din of moral 
repugnance.


Sin – There are a couple of reasons to write about a definition of sin. The first is moral 
relativism. Since people disagree about what constitutes sin, and some believe there is no 
authority to determine what is sin, many maintain tht sin doesn’t really exist, or that sin is 
whatever any given person wants it to be. The other problem, experienced mostly by religious 
people, is that sin is simply seen as a violation of divine commandment, and since they don’t 
really have any knowledge of who God is, they have no idea what is sinful and what is not 
sinful. Christians often ask, “is it a sin to [insert X]?” If they knew what sin essentially was in the 
first place, these questions could be avoided. The main thing to understand when thinking 
about sin is that there are layers of meaning to the word. Most occurrences of the word in the 
bible actually pertain to a derived meaning with a juridical context. However, it is important to 
understand that the word in context actually relates to a more fundamental meaning. In 
essence, the words the bible uses for sin simply mean failure, or not to achieve the objective. 
Understanding this takes away a lot of the force behind the argument that what is sin to me is 
not sin to you. If your objective is to go to the pharmacy, but you go to the convenience store 
instead, you failed. You sinned. That much is inarguable. The understanding also removes 
much confusion concerning lists of commandments and sins to follow. In contemplating this 
essential, bedrock understanding of sin, one must understand that sin and guilt are not 
necessarily synonymous. Sin is simply failure, and failure does not necessitate guilt beyond 
being guilty of not being successful. However, over the course of the use of the word sin in the 
bible and elsewhere, the word has acquired a juridical meaning. The overwhelming uses of the 
word in the bible are in a law court context of failing to obey law, namely God’s law. With this 
understanding, sin does carry a necessary implication of guilt. Nevertheless, we understand 
that the scriptural commandments of Moses and the Apostles are merely examples of God’s 
law. Concerning Moses, most Christians have an understanding that the commandments were 
for the institution of Mosaic society and are only applicable in terms of their underlying moral 
meaning as examples of God’s law. Apostolic commandments in the New Testament are 
contextualized for God’s universal church, and are therefore thought to be binding in a wider 
variety of contexts and in a more general sense. Even there, however, most Christians 
understand that Apostolic commandments were given to specific churches in specific 
contexts, and still only serve as examples of God’s law as given by the Spirit through the 
apostolic writers. Therefore, the result is that while knowing the commandments given in 
scripture do provide an understanding of what failure is, specifically what failure to comply with 
God’s intent (or obey God’s law), there is simply no substitute for actually knowing God, being 
receptive to the Holy Spirit, and reading God’s law as it is written in one’s heart, for acquiring 



the ability to determine what is and isn’t sin. If one is of the opinion that smoking cigarettes is 
not a sin simply because there is no biblical commandment against it, one really hasn’t gotten 
to the heart of the matter.



